PFC Board of Directors Meeting Minutes – August 10, 2006

Location: Menlo Innovations, 212 N. Fourth Avenue (next door to Cafe Verde)

Attendance

Board Members: Chris Good , President; Duane Thomas, Secretary; Chad Hershock, Treasurer; Arun Mathur, Laura Abraham. 

Julie Sevrid, facilitating

Guests: Laura Meisler and several other PFC members.

Call to order – 6:37PM by Chris

Member Comments: Laura Meisler read a prepared statement (appended) encouraging the board to address several subjects of concern to her and her colleagues.

Agenda Review – The consent agenda was modified to add approval of the Interim GM contract and to delete the G.5 Board Committee Principles monitoring report. An Executive Session was added to discuss real estate matters.

Announcements - Duane announced that a portion of the 7/13/06 executive session agenda should have been covered in open session.  The relevant section of the executive session minutes is reproduced here to make that information available to the membership:

New board president

Board members discussed what kinds of qualities the board needs in its president at this time. Various options for filling the presidential vacancy were considered after which Katie moved that Chris become board president. Arun supported. Motion carried 6-0. 

Duane will draft monthly board meeting agendas to assist Chris in his new role. 

Katie also proposed that Andrea facilitate future board meetings.  Andrea agreed that she would have time for this more limited role. No formal vote was taken but, general agreement was expressed for this arrangement.

After discussing the pro's and con's of appointing runners up from the April board election versus experienced director alums to serve the remainder of Andrea's term, Katie moved that the board appoint the runner up with the highest vote total who was willing to serve out the remainder of Andrea's term.  Duane supported.  

Andrea was asked to contact Joan Bailey to assess her willingness to be appointed.

Katie further moved that we begin the work to hire a Board Administrator to help with the Board workload, prevent future Board member burnout, and assist in the new GM hiring. Andrea supported. Motion carried 6-0. 

Consent Agenda – Minutes of July 13, 2006, Minutes of July 13,2006 Executive Session, L.4.9 Financial Condition - Current Ratio monitoring report and Interim General Manager Contract. All Directors having reviewed and understood these materials, Arun moved approval of the consent agenda, Chris supported, approved 5-0.

Appoint Replacement Director: The board reaffirmed its intent to follow previous practice and appoint the highest vote getter in the last election willing to fill the currently vacant director position.

Plan Annual Agenda Cycle and Board Calendar: The board engaged in an exercise to develop a plan for its work over the coming 12 - 18 months.  Candidate tasks in each of the board's major work areas were proposed by directors, pruned by director subgroups and compiled into candidate lists for prioritization by the full board. Director priorities will be compiled via email and presented at the September meeting.

Role of PFC General Manager:  After some discussion of the PFC general manager's duties to the board and to operations, and desirable GM qualifications/attributes, the board agreed that it needed education in the GM's role in operations.  Chad moved that the board task the GM Evaluation Committee to research and present to the board at its September meeting two to three candidates to hire as a consultant to assist the board with the GM search and hiring process. Arun supported. Motion carried 5-0.

Board Administrative Support Needs:  In light of their own experiences and review of reference materials the board discussed a draft position description outlining a set of administrative support tasks that would make the board more productive. Directors will send their written feedback to Chad who will synthesize it for presentation to the GM/HR for their recommendations on how these needs might be addressed.

Executive Session - Chris moved that the board convene in executive session to discuss real estate matters. Arun supported. Motion carried 5-0.

Next Meetings:

- Thursday September 14, 2006, 6:30PM at Menlo Innovations (212 N. 4th Ave).  Directors will gather downstairs for dinner at 5:45.

- Meeting with PFC staff at a date to be determined.

Attendance – Katie Wimsett, Vice President, was excused from this meeting due to illness.

Meeting Evaluation – Chad pointed out that we tend to finish deliberations via email instead of completing them during scheduled meeting times. 

Adjournment – The Board adjourned the meeting by acclamation at 8:40.

PFC BOARD OF DIRECTORS TASK LIST

August, 2006

Directors
Tasks
Due Date





Chris
Receive yes/no from first runner-up and pass info onto Board
8/11/06

Laura
Contact next Board Director Candidate if first runner-up is not interested
8/18/06

Laura and Chad
Continuity debriefing for new director
9/13/06

Duane
Synthesize Calendar/Agenda discussion 
9/10/06

Arun
G.5 Monitoring Report
9/13/06

Arun
G.9 Monitoring Report
9/13/06

Chris and Laura
GM Eval: consultant search—bring back 2-3 resumes with candidate profiles
9/7/06

All 
Send Chad feedback on Board Administrator job description
8/18/06

Chad
Synthesize feedback on Board Administrator job description
9/13/06

Katie, Duane, and Chris
Finish editing Member Linkage Charter
9/7/06

Laura
Contact Eric (IT assist.) about Board online workspace
9/13/06

Chris
Draft staff meeting goals and format
9/7/06

Respectfully submitted by Duane Thomas, Board Secretary

APPENDIX

Member statement presented by Laura Meisler

August 10, 2006

To the People's Food Co-op board of directors:

Thank you for hearing my comments. I have been a member of PFC since March, 2002.1 have also been a staff member since that date (with a three-month hiatus earlier this year). I have served in the Department of Outreach & Education, first as department director, then as assistant, and now as coordinator. The outreach office is in a unique position at PFC, tasked with providing information & services for the membership, promoting PFC, increasing membership participation, and coordinating activities with external organizations. We also have regular conversations with members seeking information, offering suggestions, and touching base with the stewards of their co-op.

There are a few areas that have been of concern to me recently:

Board-Staff Communication

Policy Governance can serve this co-op well. I value the check & balance system it facilitates. However, the wall that has been constructed (unnecessarily, in my opinion) between board and operations creates a situation where unrealistic expectations may arise from lack of concrete information. It seems we hear often about the board's desire for the Co-op to increase the amount of outreach & education programs we offer the community (in fact, this is a popular platform for board candidates) without an eye being given to the reality that these activities are a subset of the broader marketing program which is funded in total with only one percent of projected sales and staffed only sixty hours per week.

Although it defines staff and board responsibility areas clearly, Policy Governance does not prohibit operations and the board from having an open dialogue. In fact, I believe more regular interaction between board and staff can increase board understanding of the realities of operating a grocery store & cafe and increase staff understanding of the direction in which our co-op is being steered. It is possible for board and staff to better serve our membership when we discuss issues openly, and having a dialogue does not equate with giving direction.

The clear boundaries established in Policy Governance do not necessitate wall-building or antagonistic relations between staff and board. My hope is that the relationship between staff and board can improve and become more supportive.

Board Subcommittees

I suggest to the board that putting in place subcommittees, composed of board-appointed PFC members, can increase member involvement along with board understanding of operations. May I emphasize again that board understanding of operations at our co-op is not a violation of Policy Governance'. Rather, increased understanding can facilitate wise decision-making and direction of the general manager. For example, a subcommittee devoted to store oversight and conducting activities such as regular store walk-throughs can inform the board on the real day-to-day responsibilities of the general manager and how well these responsibilities are being carried out.

General Manager Search

I am delighted that the acting president has openly expressed a commitment to staff involvement in the general manager selection process. The president's voice is, however, one of seven. It is my hope that the board as a whole will indeed seek the advice and input of branch managers and their staff during this critical process, for we are the people who will be led by and will carry out the directions of the general manager for the benefit of members and shoppers.

We are fortunate to have a strong management staff at PFC at this time, including several long-term staffers who understand this business and the operational systems in place, and a well-chosen general manager should be able to recognize the value of existing practices while empowering managers to make positive changes & improvements.

The ideal candidate will be one who has seen a cooperative grocery store through an expansion process, who has a keen eye to keeping management staffing stable, who appreciates the value of and need for competitive branding of our co-op, and who is willing to strengthen the relationship between operations, the board and our membership.

Accountability

The Co-op needs not only a manager who will be accountable to the board, but who will hold branch managers accountable, and will ensure that they in turn hold their managers & employees accountable.

I have observed that a part of PFC's management culture (which may be created unconsciously) appears to be a willingness to give underperforming employees second, third, and even fourth chances to step up. Although this approach is big-hearted, it is a liability that we can't afford to bear, especially in a time of decreasing sales and preparation for an expansion.

We must put to rest the reputation that we have amongst several of our job applicants (and hired entry level employees) of being a workplace where not much work is done, where one can coast through their workday, and where consequences for poor performance are not carried out.

This is a time of many transitions at PFC, and I am excited about the opportunities we face, along with the challenges. I know that being a board member involves many hours of work behind the scenes, and I am thankful that each of you has stepped forward to support our co-op in this way. I have confidence that you will proceed with the general manager search and increasing member linkage with what's best for PFC in mind. Please let staff know how we can be of help during these exciting times.

My best,

Laura Meisler

PFC Member/Staff Member
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